ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 6   August 1, 2008

From…John Hoffmann

BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING July 28, 2008:  This meeting was not a lot of fun.

First of all Mayor Dalton and the President of the Board Fred Meyland-Smith were absent.  This left Steve Fons, due only to his seniority as an Alderman and not because his ability to run a meeting, as the acting President of the Board. Ouch!

At the start of the meeting Steve picked Mariette Palmer to lead us in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  Boy that was tough…first Mariette clearly stands out in any crowd.  Plus she should know the Pledge…she used to be a school teacher.   It is always more fun to pick someone who might not know it.  

Hearing From Citizens: Four of the “Regular Deer People.”  Spoke or in most cases read stuff.  Comments included reading e-mails from former alderwomen Patty Wiggins by Mariette Palmer on how successful the deer relocation was with the exception that the “evil” Department of Conservation was sending our deer to an area known for large amounts of deer poaching.  Bruni Perez said something about the aldermen reading deer reports that contradict each other and not knowing who wrote the reports.  A comment by Mariette Palmer included how Texas Governor George Bush after defeating the “corrupt” Ann Richards, relocated Texas deer to Mexico as a gift to the Mexican people.    I was not aware that the late Gov. Ann Richards was ever convicted of any corruption charges.  Jim Ambrozetes (the deer birth control guy) wanted to include e-mails he had sent us in the record.  This followed Mrs. Palmer who read us e-mails that she had already sent us.  Jim also had CDs with files about deer issues he wanted made part of the record.  He then went after one of our paid guests speakers at the deer forum, Dr. DeNicola.  He claimed that Dr. Kilpatrick was a pure scientist, but Dr. DeNicola owned his own company.  Suddenly the free enterprise system is bad.  Former Alderwomen Barbara Ann Hughes spoke on how captive bolt killing of deer is inhumane.  This I agree with her on.  Capturing a deer and having them struggle in a frightened state before eventually killing them with a bolt being shot into their head is not the best way to kill a deer.  A head shot from a rifle is a much better and more humane way. 

The Gate:  Regular readers of this newsletter have been following the saga of the gate and the fence at 1761 Topping Road.  Before the meeting the resident at 1761 Topping e-mailed all the board members and requested they met with him and see his new plans for gate.  (At the last meeting most board members pointed out flaws with his demands for the gate across the drive on his flag lot with a shared driveway connecting to his wrought iron fence that surrounds 5 acres of his property.  It was pointed out that his gate location would result in damage to his neighbors’ property and creates safety concerns when trucks decide to back out of the drive onto Topping Road.)  I met with him on Sunday July 27th.  Apparently Alderwomen Lynn Wright and Alderman Steve Fons beat me there by a couple of days.   Fons, the alderman from Ward 3…decided to give the applicant his own plan of using paving stones outside of the gate onto a neighbor’s property for vehicles to turn around.  The applicant Brian Marchant (Marchant is his birth name and the name he was convicted under for disturbing LSD…so I go with that one versus some of the names he is now using.) is claiming he has easement rights onto his neighbors’ property.  I doubt this claim and it is something for the courts to decide and not the board of aldermen.

Marchant liked Steve Fons’ plan so much he had both his plan that showed him paving along the edge of the driveway onto the yards of both neighbors and the Fons’ plan that showed the paving stones being placed well into one neighbor’s yard on a diagram. I have to say that I really appreciate Steve coming down and mudding up the waters and playing into Mr. Marchant’s hand.

This matter had been continued five times…four times by Marchant’s lawyer and once by the neighbor’s lawyer.  I firmly believe that if Marchant wants to change his plans he needs to withdraw this plan and go back to the planning and zoning commission with a new plan.  If he doesn’t withdraw the plan he originally submitted, we need to vote on that plan and not the “Fons’ Plan’ and the new Marchant plan.   Bill Kuehling declined not to go to his driveway and discuss new plans, saying there had been a public hearing, plans have been submitted and that is what he needs to vote on not something else.  I think Bill is right. 

Unfortunately the motion was made to continue this again, this time by Steve Fons at the request of Marchant’s lawyer. I stated that we should just make this a permanent agenda item, since we have shown no desire to act on it.  The vote was 6-1 to continue the bill…now placing the matter on the Board agenda into a fourth month. 

The Villas of Town and Country:  Next up were three bills connected to the Villas of Town and Country Crossing, duplexes being sold between the mid $500,000 to the $800,000 price range.  One bill passed to allow some units to have less than 2,000 square feet.  The bill that contained the site development plan also passed.  However there was an interesting discussing concerning an 18 inch stone wall that was to be built behind some units that abut the Savannah Oak Preserve. The idea was to place something at the end of the property line so people would not expand their backyards into the Savannah. 

The Savannah will have walking paths open to the public from the sidewalk on Clayton Road well west of the last driveway entrance to the Target complex.  You’re definitely going to have to walk to get there. And there will be no public parking near the public entrance to the Savannah.   You can park in Town and Country Crossing shopping center, walk against traffic out the driveway to Clayton Road and then west before you can walk in the Savannah.

What makes no sense to me is that this is a closed gated community.  However, the only thing keeping the general public and or criminals from entering the community is an 18-inch high stone wall, next to a wooded area that is full of walking paths, but not full of people since there is no place to park.  I pointed out this makes a great environment for burglars.  Okay…guess what the developer’s response was.  He said he anticipated the walking paths in the Savannah to be closed after 10pm.  That’s right a sign that says…Closed from 10pm to 6am surely will keep criminals away because we all know that burglars normally obey most signs…but what about from 6am to 10pm?  What effect the signs will have on deer is unknown at this time and hopefully we will not being funding a study concerning deer obedience to signs. .   

I commented on my wife and her friends’ observations about these condos in the last newsletter.   I believe that developers have the right to make mistakes in design without government officials dictating taste or common sense to them.  This site bill and the Architectural Review all passed on unanimous votes.

The No Property Tax Bill:  To the surprise of no one the No Property Tax for the 2008 passed unanimously.      

The Churchill Overflow Parking Lot:  As we discussed in our last newsletter, there is a real problem on Municipal Court night…as our police are very efficient at writing thousands of traffic tickets, mostly on I-270 and I-64.  This causes large crowds twice a month at Municipal Court and not nearly enough parking spaces at City Hall.  The city has been forcing to have the traffic law violators parked their cars on Municipal Center Drive, which is a State Highway service road posted with No Parking signs.  In other words, we are forcing traffic violators to violate traffic laws.  

Five bills were passed allowing for lands swap between John McDonnell, the Berra family, Churchill School and the city.  This will allow the city to have Berra Construction build a sidewalk connecting the school parking lot with the city hall lot for overflow parking. At the last meeting an attempt was made to “Town and Countryize” a simple public works project.  Steve Fons was aghast that the sidewalk was only going to be five feet side.  He wanted to use…you guessed it…paving stones…Meanwhile Lynn Wright thought she needed to look at it as chairwoman of the Parks and Trails Commission. 

On July 28, a decision was made to widen the sidewalk to six feet.  Well that isn’t so bad.  However somewhere and somehow Lynn Wright made the decision to not have the sidewalk in a direct line between the parking lots but to have it wind through our nicely landscaped city hall yard.  I brought up in the meeting that this was a simple public works project that was indeed getting “Town and Countryized” with new sidewalk direction.  I mentioned that most people going to and leaving court are not in the mood to take a trip and visit our lovely gardening.  If you don’t make a straight sidewalk, the people will make their own direct path.  Lynn took exception to this and snapped that it was not going to be a winding sidewalk, just one with curves.  This is another example of unnecessary spending.         

THERE’S NO BUSINESS LIKE UNLICENSED BUSINESS:  While I was looking into the guy with gate, Mr. Marchant AKA: Marchant-Calsyn and AKA Calsyn, I googled his name and came up with a number of internet pages and webcasts of information programs featuring Marchant promoting his company Health Career Agents. There were pages and pages about this company and several others, such as Strategic Research Network and Internet Recruiting Group.  On about page 14 or 15 suddenly there was something from Scam.com and another from Fraudbusters.com, where people wrote that they were ripped off by Health Career Agents and Mr. Marchant. 

This caused me to check with the Secretary of State where I found the Marchant was the sole officer when the corporations were founded and for the last three years the corporations have operated right here in Town and Country at 12977 N. Outer Forty Drive. Next I checked with the Attorney General’s Office and found 12 complaints, alleging fraud, the operation of a pyramid scheme and deceptive business practices.  I wrote to the AG’s office and received a summary of complaints.  Several of the complaints mentioned how Marchant was an ex-convict having served time in the Federal prison in Lewisburg, Pennsylvania for Distribution of LSD.  I was able to confirm this by checking the Bureau of Prisons website.   

A check with the Missouri Case Net website, revealed a number of past legal actions in St. Louis County, including a name change in 2001, a suit by the Department of Revenue for back taxes and a suit by AMEX.  There were also nine recent current actions that name named Health Career Agents, Inc. and Marchant as defendants.  

Since Marchant appeared not to like to follow the law, had problems paying his taxes in the past, I decided to check with City Hall to see if Health Career Agents, Inc. or the other two companies operating from Suite 100 at 12977 N. Outer Forty Drive had a city business license.  Turns out he had not one city business license despite having been in operation for more than three years in Town and Country.

I wrote and complained to John Copeland the city administrator and Steve Garrett the city attorney.  The City Code required that a business operating without a license be notified in writing and given 10 days to come into compliance. Of course a citation can be issued for each day the business was in operation without a license.  If the business does not comply within 10 days it can be shut down.   Steve Garrett mailed the letter at the end of June.  Health Career Agents was not able to get a business license in 10 days, because they had to get a business occupancy permit (which they had failed to do for three years) and could not do that because they failed the fire inspection. They did finally get a current business license and paid for license fees for the other two years they operated without a license.  BUT, they never were penalized for operating a business without a license for over 1,000 days. 

I asked the police chief to issue at least one citation to the company for not having a business license.  He declined to do so unless he was instructed to by the city attorney. 

The city attorney said he would only use the ordinance if after writing a letter to someone operating without a business license they refused to comply or refused to be cooperative. In others words if you get caught violating our law for a long period of time you can avoid any penalty if you simply are not rude.  

During our work session meeting Alderman Jon Benigas suggested we have a discussion instead of a resolution ordering someone to do something.  I said that would be fine, if it would result in Health Career Agents being cited.  When that appeared as if that would not happen, the idea of a discussion seemed remote to me. 

Benigas and later Fons suggested that I rewrite the ordinance to include a penalty in the licensing fee if a license is not obtained on time. I said that could not be used against Health Career Agents.  They both said it would be for future cases.  I then mentioned that we currently have such an ordinance, which is the law against operating a business without a license…however someone has to issue a citation for that law to work.         

These are hardly businesses operated by naïve new business people.  The businesses do extensive internet marketing making questionable claims.  The Town and Country operating budget depends on sales taxes, business licenses and fees to provide all city services.  The idea of not penalizing a business for failing to pay for its license over three years I found to be unbelievable.

It sends a poor message to those businesses that obtain a business license and renew it faithfully and to the citizens who depend on such revenues to keep the city property tax rate at zero. 

On Monday July 28, 2008 I offered a Resolution before the Board of Alderman to order the city administrator/police chief to issue a citation against Health Career Agents, Inc. for operating a business without a license. I included public documents to support that such a business was being operated.  The documents included Security of State corporation filings for 2006, 2007 and 2008 listing the business being located in Town and Country, Complaints filed with the Attorney General, again listing the business in Town and Country and listing of lawsuits against the business again being in Town and Country…plenty of evidence that Health Career Agents is in business in Town and Country. 

The vote on the resolution was 1-6, with me being the only person in voting in favor of the city prosecuting a business that went three years without a business license. 

DOH:  During the voice vote on this issue I was waiting to hear at least one alderman agree with me.   None did and in fact before I could register an “Aye” for the resolution time had lapsed and Steve Fons called for the nays…which were deafening.  I then asked to a roll call vote which is any alderman’s right.  The roll call was made where I was able to register my one vote for common sense, but I almost didn’t vote for my own resolution.

A NEW BUSINESS LICENSE:  Next on the agenda was a resolution approving a restaurant, the Hearth Room Café at the Lamp and Lantern shopping center. The lady who planned to open a breakfast and early lunch eatery featuring breakfast fare walked up and grinned and stated that she knew that she had to get a  business license.  (At least someone in the Board chambers understood the principle and the point I had been trying to make, unfortunately it was not the police chief, city attorney or any of the aldermen.) 

Alderwoman Wright gushed on how nice it was to finally have a restaurant in town that served breakfast.  (Hey, just a minute!  I believe a restaurant owned by Colleen Schoendienst in Town and Country has had an extensive breakfast menu for a number of years and it is located at the Lamp and Lantern.  Of course I am talking about the McDonalds on Woods Mill Road.) Lynn Wright then asked our new business owner what her menu was.  She went into a long explanation of what she planned to serve. This caused me to ask her a four word question.  “Fresh squeezed or concentrate?”  Damn, if she couldn’t answer it.  She said she was still working on parts of the menu. 

LONGVIEW HOME ADDITION CONTINUES TO BE EXPENSIVE:  Well for my money the ugly and grossly inappropriate addition to the Longview Farmhouse continued to suck down tax dollars.  Construction on the addition, budgeted at $1.6 million, had basically come to a stop for the lack of electrically.  (I know of group of women who refer to the new addition as the “copper top” making reference to the brown circular wood fencing on the roof that hides the A/C unit that appears to be a large Duracell battery on the rear of the addition.  I think everyone with much sense realized a glass addition was going to cost a lot to cool and heat.)

The city needed to enter into a contract with AmerenUE for a new transformer and a staggered monthly pay plan.  The majority of the remaining work involves inside work, which requires a constant temperature. Since the staff failed to place this bill on an agenda for an earlier meeting, we were required to move for a second emergency reading, so we could start paying UE $836.64 a month to cover the cost of the improvements. 

As much as I was against this stupid addition, I voted for the UE contract.  It would just cost the city more if this construction that never should have started was delayed at this point. 

Keep in mind that the new conference center is likely to hold up to 80 people (depending on the final seating capacity from the Fire Marshal) and the park only has 45 parking spaces for the conference center and all the park users.   

New Lobby at Savvis:  The folks at Savvis (the company that recently was best known for $250,000 lap dances…the former CEO ran up a $250,000 credit card bill for one night of lap dances at a New York City “Gentleman’s Club” or what we Midwest folks refer to as a “strip joint”) wish to remodel the entrance to their building on South Forty Drive between Hwy 141 and Maryville Drive. 

The Upscale Liquor Store:  The new Target, or as the mayor referred to it for months “the upscale Target” is open, but did not have a liquor license. I was at the store on their first day and was disappointed to find that an “Upscale Target Store” still has red plastic carts and rows of common brand toilet paper on the shelves. However, they did have a Four-Bucks…eh…I mean Starbucks, with $4 cups of coffee, so maybe it is upscale. Luckily they now have a liquor license as it was granted on another unanimous vote.          

LIQUOR HEARING:  Immediately after our work session meeting and before the regular Board of Aldermen meeting we held a hearing on the liquor law violations involving Morgan LeFay Bistro and the Courtyard by Marriott selling beer or mixed drinks to an 18-year-old girl working for the police. 

City attorney Steve Garrett stated that both licensees agreed to admit guilt in exchange for a letter of reprimand and not a suspension. That is a very good deal.  Why it is one that needed to be made was two fold.  First our police department knowingly conducted these compliance checks of 20 establishments without obeying State law which requires that you follow Missouri Alcohol and Tobacco Control’s rules for using underage persons that require tape recordings of the ordering and transactions if you expect the State to take action.  When I asked police ranking staff members why they did not follow the law, I was told they had tried in the past, using methods that did not work.  Since 1980 I used a small micro cassette tape recorder as a police officer to tape conversations on traffic stops and interviews.  The recorders cost about $25 at Wal-Mart.  So if we tried to suspend their licenses their lawyers could attack the city for not following the law while doing enforcement.  The other reason is that no one on the Board of Aldermen wants to be a bad guy and even suspend a liquor license for 3 hours. 

Ironically to get two letters of reprimand cost plenty.  I’m guessing Steve Garrett spent 3-to-4 hours writing letters and taking phone calls at $140 an hour. I don’t think holding liquor license holders to some degree of review and punishment is a waste of tax money…but this could have been done cheaper.   It would be nice to add to the ordinance where we can fine the license holder so at least we can break even when we punish one.

The explanations for the violations were interesting.  The manager of the Courtyard by Marriott, where the 18-year-old took a bottle of beer from a cooler open to the public just beyond the lobby and paid for it at the front desk, said staff was receiving additional liquor training. She said the $3.50 a bottle beer was there for guest convenience and college kids at the Maryville campus would not be buying $3.50 beer. She added they only sell about 3 or 4 bottles a day.  I then pointed out that the open cooler case allows anyone to take a beer and walk away unnoticed when the front desk clerk was busy.  The manager and the company lawyer said that remodeling of the lobby planned for 2010 will place the cooler behind the desk clerk and eliminate the problem.  Okay…they just admitted they had a problem and said they were going to take two years to fix it.  

The manager of Morgan-LaFay, whose family runs a bartending school, said her bartender has dyslexia and despite the 18-year-old’s driver’s license saying she was a minor across the top of the license, he was unable to do the math and figure out her birthday.  This brings up an interesting question…how can he check anyone’s ID?  The manager said he now has to have a manager check all ID before serving a drink.  She added that Morgan LeFay Bistro doesn’t want younger patrons, anyway.  

OTHER MEETINGS:                           

BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT 07/21/08:  In the first Board of Adjustment hearing in a couple of months, the board turned down the request James and Dianne Wagner of 13811 Clayton Road. They wanted a variance from the 4-foot high fence ordinance to construct 5-foot high fence with six-foot high piers in front of their house. 

The homeowners did not appear which always strikes me as being a little odd.  Instead they sent their fence contractor.   James Crowley, the chairman of the Board of Adjustment explained that the appellant needed to show good cause why a variance should be granted.  The contractor, who appeared in shorts…was not even close to the reaching the good cause plateau. 

He stated that in parts of St. Louis County the code for swimming pool fences is 4 ½ feet, which demonstrates that 4-feet is not a high enough fence to provide security.   He was asked if there was a pool on the property.  No there was not. 

He was then asked if they had plans to fence in the sides and the rear of the property.  No was the answer again, so general security was out of the question as was any specific security need.  The vote was unanimous…NO.  

TRASH TASK FORCE July 23, 2008:  There were three members of the public at the last Trash Task Force meeting, one representing a subdivision in Ward 1, and two people who I’m guessing may have been with one of the haulers. Also all four aldermen were present for the meeting. 

Steve Fons went on and on about how the returns from the subdivisions show there should be curb side pick up with the option to opt out to rear yard pick up.  Myself and Public Works director Craig Wilde tried our best to explain that if we did that it would be impossible to enforce the pickup rules.  Steve also spoke about how every household should have a choice to use rear yard or curb side pickup.  Again several of us tried to explain to him that would create the same problem we have now…of HOAs being upset with some residents not conforming. Also such a system would be grossly unfair to the hauler who could be expected to have two different size trucks doing different operations in the same subdivision.

Steve also attacked Sanders Hauling, which sent customers a letter stating that on August 1, they would be providing one day recycling pick up and one day trash pickup.  Fons was ranting that it shows Sanders had been violating the County trash ordinance.  Nancy Avioli then mentioned to him that he was out of line as Sanders was now in compliance and had notified all their customers that they had to start recycling.  I said that Waste Management was still in violation by only doing recycling twice a month.   

At one point in the meeting Steve chastised me for calling HOAs in Ward 2 and getting their vote on rear yard or curbside pickup.  He accused me of being basis and also said that calling them was not my job.  That caused a sharp response from me, saying that was exactly my job. I also pointed out that the new information I returned from HOAs that did not originally return our survey was 4-3 on the issue, dividing along subdivisions on Topping for rear yard and those off of Mason Road for curb side pick up.  

Throughout the meeting Steve kept saying, “People you haven’t been listening to me!”  

After the meeting the guy from the Ward 1 subdivision said he couldn’t believe what Fons was saying…”It wasn’t that you (all three other aldermen) weren’t listening.  It was you weren’t agreeing with him.  What he said to you was unbelievable.  What does he think his job is if not to contact residents?”

We did vote to against Steve to require rear yard pickup and allow a HOA to opt out for front yard pick up.  We also voted against Steve that all HOAs have to select either rear yard or curbside for all households in the subdivision.   The problem did surface of having a four-person committee.  We came up with a 2-2 vote on the issue of haulers bidding by ward and having the option to also submit an additional citywide bid.  Myself and Phil Benhen felt that would keep some small haulers from bidding at all.  Fons and Nancy Avioli thought it would be in the city best interest in the even one city wide bid was much lower than the bids by ward. After the tie vote, Craig Wilde looked at Phil and Nancy and said, “This is what happens when both of you come.”  (Nancy and Phil have missed some meetings leaving us the three person vote.)  Phil and I gave in to move things along and we then voted 4-0 to accept bids by wards and allow a city wide bid if a hauler wanted to give one. 

Finally we voted that each bidder must give a bid for both curbside service and rear yard service.       

PUBLIC WORKS July 21, 2008: Two important things happened at the July meeting of the Public Works and Strom Water Commission…first there was a quorum…actually we had nine of 11 members present .  At the June meeting only two showed up. 

The other thing of note was…MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC WERE PRESENT, something which has not happened in anyone’s recent memory.   Actually it was a mother and her son, a boy scout who needed to attend a public meeting as part of a merit badge requirement.  Of course they actually were hoping to attend the Parks and Trails Commission meeting.  They were using their recent city newsletter calendar and like most residents did not check the website to see that Parks and Trails cancelled their July meeting.  (The city staff, Board of Aldermen and Commission members routinely assume that most residents go to the Town and County website…I’m convinced that most residents have never once clicked on the site.  However, when the question of how to notify the public of something deemed important…the universal answer is “put it on the website.”)  Anyway mom and Scout made the best of the situation and stayed for an hour of the 90-minute meeting without appearing to fall asleep.

The old business on the agenda was a slight change to the street dedication policy which was simply a couple of word changes.

Trees:   Also a review was done of the Trim Grant; dealing with Davey Tree Service’s plotting and analyzing all the trees along public roads on the city right of ways.  It is a 3-year project that also makes recommendations for tree care.  Cost is $14,500 with $10,000 coming from a grant supplied by the State of Missouri.  A fine project…however it begs the question …why isn’t it under the jurisdiction of the Tree Board.  The Tree Board was formed by ordinance 3229 and is made up of members of the Parks and Trails Commission. I checked my ordinance book, the city website and Town and Country Elected Officials Resource Book and no where could I find the duties of the Town and Country Tree Board.  The city website indicates it ha never had a meeting or an agenda for a meeting.  Craig Wilde, the Director of Public Works suggested that Public Works should deal with it since the trees are next to the roads. 

This isn’t the first TRIM Grant.  Parks and Trails just did an inventory of their trees including a number that the arborists found to be dangerous with the possibility of the tree or limbs falling and hitting targets that include buildings, walkways and a playground.  The dangerous trees were marked with large red spray painted Xs so the contract tree services can cut down the correct trees.  The trees adorned with the red Xs have stayed standing now for two months.  (In 2006 we did the same thing. They marked dangerous trees that needed to be removed in April but didn’t cut them down until December.)  Now if we are telling the world the marked trees are dangerous, shouldn’t they be removed without delay, before property is damaged or people are injured?  Actually Mariette Palmer was aghast along with several other members of the Conservation Commission and demanded that Parks Director Anne Nixon keep all cans of spray paint away from her employees.   Mariette actually went to a Board of Aldermen meeting and complained that a tree next to the Longview playground was providing shade and didn’t understand why it had an X on it and begged the Board of Aldermen to save the tree.  Trees that have rot inside the trunk can have lots of leaves and still be ready to fall over in a 15 mph wind. 

I did ask why we were not tagging the trees.  When I was the asst. police chief in Chevy Chase, Maryland, the city had all the trees on public land tagged.  Each tree had a silver metal tag on it with a number.  The numbers were listed on a computer program that showed the location of the tree and everything that had been done to the tree, such as; trimming, treatment of special nutrients, feeding and damage.   “I didn’t think of it,” was the honest answer I got from an employee. 

Babler Road:  Next under “New Business” was the memo concerning the problem on Babler Road, where ditches or culverts have filled in over time. Without the storm water ditches the road floods as do the lawns of some houses along the road. Director Wilde requested that members look at the problem. He plans to submit for the 2009 budget funds to re-ditch the road.  Before we could suggest that members look at the problem, we had to tell a number of members were Babler Road was. (It runs between Conway and Ladue west of Mason Road.)

Communications:  The commission members discussed ways to inform the public about new and proposed projects. Mailing to residents was brought up…as were mailings to HOA trustees (the city has a list of three or fewer trustees for every HOA in the city.)  The newsletter was brought up as it is, in fact the cheapest way to inform people since it is sent to every house in the city.  The problem of space was brought up. 

Craig Wilde reminded everyone that Public Works is not exciting or sexy.   I reminded everyone that the city newsletter always had too many photos of smiling hand-shaking local politicians.  Using those two theories, I suggested that we have a photo of a smiling Mayor Dalton standing in front of a public works truck with the red lights flashing.  Actually I’m hoping to have 1 ½ pages in every newsletter addressing what is going on  in public works, under the theory we can always give back what we don’t need.  

BRANCH CHIPPING:   The bids received for the September fall branch chipping program are in.  They range from a low bid of $82,500 to a high bid of $232,500.   The second low bid was $114,000 or a difference of $31,500 for the low bid.  Normally I would find that to be great news.  But I don’t since the low bidder is County Tree Service of Valley Park.  

A few months ago County Tree was in my subdivision; specifically trimming trees at my next door neighbor’s house and taking down trees at other neighbor’s home. Some were board members of Thornhill Homeowners Association.  While they were working, a salesman with County Tree walked to other homes using high pressure sales tactics, giving the old, “We are working at the house of the president of your Home Owners’ Association.”  “Since we are in the neighborhood we will lower our fees” and “due to the high price of gasoline, since we are here today we can do it cheaper.”  Hey come on, they are out of Valley Park…a place that is all of four miles away.  The guy was driving a Cadillac and had the gold chain and pinkie ring…he was right out of central casting for the Sopranos (except he had an Irish name).  I always prefer dealing with a guy who drives up to give you a bid in a work truck than a guy showing up in a high-end luxury car.       

 My wife played the guy along and had him give an estimate for taking down a medium size oak and trimming some dead branches.  His estimate was ridiculously high.  She then told him our regular tree guy from Perryville would not charge as much.  He then said he was the best tree service and would reduce his estimate by $200.  A couple of weeks later, our regular tree guy out of Perryville give us an estimate for about half of what County Tree wanted.  

Several days after the County Tree guy was at our house, I met with a neighbor who is an 80-year-old widow.  She complained that the same person from County Tree came to her house and had the same sales pitch.  She showed him a tree she wanted trimmed and some overgrown bushes at her rear property line she wanted cut back.  She thought they did not do an especially great job.  She believe she was going to charged about $800, instead she said she was billed a couple of thousand dollars.

I hope County Tree doesn’t some how incorporate cold call solicitations as they are picking up branches in neighborhoods.  But the $31,500 difference is clearly real money. 

The Board of Aldermen will vote on this contract at the August 11 meeting.                

OTHER NEWS, ITEMS OR THOUGHTS:

Deer Signs:  I sure you have noticed the “NO Hunting or Killing Signs” around town.  There were a number of “No More Surveys Start Deer Hunting Now” and “Bag a Buck in Town and Country” signs.  I have been told they have all been stolen, in several cases a number of replacement signs have also been stolen.  It is interesting that someone or some people who are claiming the moral high ground in protecting deer find it morally acceptable to steal and stop others from using their first amendment rights. 

REPORTS:  At the end of two recent Board of Aldermen meetings, I have mentioned that police and fire service are the city’s two largest funded operations, but the Board of Aldermen does not receive monthly activity reports from the police or the fire district. 

When I ran the operations of the Chevy Chase Village Police Department in Maryland I complied both a police activity report and a traffic activity report, showing not only where the accidents were, but also how many and the locations of all traffic tickets issued every month for our Board plus three separate reports from the three other cities that we provided police service to under contract.  It was not that difficult.  I recently attended a police commission meeting where Capt. Hoelzer provided the members with a current traffic report per month and year to date.  When I asked the chief about providing these reports he said it would be too difficult for the staff.  I then mentioned the police commission report and Capt. Hoelzer’s ability to get the information.

GEARING UP FOR 2010?  The Thornhill subdivision Board of Trustees, were all Tim Welby supporters with his signs in their yards and some working the polls for him during last election.  Tim’s wife, Nancy is a Thornhill Trustee.  I learned last week the president of the trustees and my next door neighbor had called to city hall and asked about the voting record on the recently passed Snow Plowing Policy.  As we mentioned in one of our first newsletters, the new snow plowing policy doubles the number of snow plows and will reduce the time it takes to plow all the side streets by 30-percent.  The policy still calls for the city to plow private subdivision streets for free…BUT only one swipe will be made down each side of the street, known as “once in and once out.”  The city will not provide curb to curb clearing.  In our subdivision the street in 20-feet wide and the plow blades will be between 8 and 9 feet wide.  This means almost the entire street will be plowed for free and faster than in past years.  I sent an e-mail to him asking if I could help him with any questions on the Snow Plow Policy.

He wrote me about how unsafe it will be not having all the snow cleared and how much more it will cost homeowners in assessments.  I then wrote back pointing out the new  Snow Plow Policy was written under Tim while he was the chair of the Public Works Commission and how his last vote as a public official was part of a 9-0 vote to approve the policy and move it from the Public Works Commission to the Board of Aldermen.  That ended the e-mails on snow.  

However, the e-mails then began on how the city has forced Sanders Hauling to stop twice a week pickups and start picking up recycling. I then had to write back that neither the city or the Trash Task Force that I sit on had anything to do with that.  In fact Sanders had simply come into compliance with a county wide law that was written and pushed through the council by former County Councilman and former Town and Country mayor Skip Mange.           

A second Welby-Hoffmann campaign?  I don’t know…but Tim has been at the last public forum and last board meeting and I’m guessing he still has 100 signs in his garage. 

